European Parliament Resolution on the review of certain access restrictions in the Common Fisheries Policy (Shetland Box and Plaice Box)

1.
Rapporteur: Catherine STIHLER (PSE/UK)

2.
EP No.: A6-0016/2006 / P6_TA-PROV(2006)0057
3.
Date of adoption of the Resolution: 14 February 2006

4.
Subject: Review of certain access restrictions in the Common Fisheries Policy (Shetland Box and Plaice Box)
5.
Background of the Resolution:

Article 19 of Council Regulation (EC) No 2371/2002 required the Commission to submit a report to the Parliament and the Council on the justification, in terms of conservation benefits, for access restrictions outside of the 12 mile zone.

Although the scope of such an assessment is potentially very large, following discussions with the Member States last year it was decided for practical reasons to limit this exercise to a consideration of the Shetland Box and the Plaice Box. The Commission set up an expert scientific working group to assess the effectiveness of the boxes, and based on the results issued a non-paper for consultation with stakeholders outlining the options.

Following these consultations, the Commission’s communication was published in September 2005 (COM(2005) 422). This followed closely the advice of the North Sea Regional Advisory Committee, namely to maintain the boxes for a further period to allow more detailed scientific study. The Resolution presents the Parliament’s response to the Commission’s communication.

6.
Analysis of the text and of Parliament’s requests:

The Commission has no substantial point of disagreement with the Resolution, which is very supportive of the Commission’s communication. The only point on which there may be some disagreement is that the Resolution notes that one of the objectives of the Shetland Box is to provide protection for fisheries-dependent communities in the north of Scotland. However, the Shetland Box was introduced by Article 7 of Council Regulation (EEC) No 170/83 for the management of “species of special importance in the region ... which are biologically sensitive because of their exploitation characteristics”. This makes no reference to any objective of providing protection for fisheries-dependent communities in the north of Scotland.
7.
Reply to these requests and outlook regarding the action that the Commission has taken or intends to take:

The Commission will propose that the boxes be maintained for a further three years. Further consultations are taking place to establish an experimental design that will allow the objective evaluation of their conservation benefits during this period. The Scientific, Technical and Economic Committee for Fisheries will be asked to evaluate the proposed methodologies.
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